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MORTGAGES; SUBROGATION; "DERIVATIVE EQUITABLE SUBROGATION:" Colorado court 
requires that candidate for subrogation have been unaware ot prior intervening 
lien; further holds that subrogated status cannot normally be transferred to 
another that has knowledge of the intervening lien.   
 
Joohdeph v. Hicks, 235 P.3d 303 (Colo. 2010) 
 
 
Hicks recorded a valid $468,000 judgment lien against property owned by Grubbs.  
At the time the lien attached there were three deeds of trust against the 
property, with the first position held by a WaMu deed of trust.  .  Thereafter, 
Grubbs sold the property to Londres.  Londres obtained a deed of trust loan from 
Chase, and they and Chase paid the Wamu deed of trust loan and obtained releases 
of the other two, leaving Chase, they thought, as a first lien lender and the 
Londres free of any other liens.  In fact, however, their title search had not 
identified the Hicks lien, and it remained unpaid and still valid. 
 
Hicks attempted to foreclose his judgment lien and Londres took the position that 
they and Chase should be subrogated to the first priority position of WaMu.  
Londres and Chase prevailed in an earlier decision affirmed by the Colorado 
Supreme court, and Hicks was in junior position due to equitable subrogation.  . 
 
But Londres then sold the property to Joohdeph.  Joohdeph, of course, had actual 
knowledge of the ongoing dispute over Hicks priority and in fact got a title 
endorsement indemnifying Joodeph of any liability on the Hicks lien.  But the 
title company, of course, had an interest in financing a contest between Joodeph 
(and Joodeph's lender)  and Hicks, which was kicked off by a declaratory judgment 
action by Hicks. 
 
On final appeal, the Colorado Supreme court ruled that Hicks did enjoy first lien 
priority.  Unlike their predecessors, the court commented, Joodeph and its lender 
knew about Hicks' lien when they took their interest, and had no basis for 
equitable subrogation in Colorado, which apparently requires lack of actual 
notice of a claimed intervening lien in order to permit subrogation to a paid off 
senior lien.  Londres and their lender were innocent of any knowledge of Hicks, 
but Joodeph and its lender knew full well about Hicks claim. 
 
Joodeph then argued that it was entitled to "derivative equitable subrogation," 
since it and its lender entered into the deal expecting that the priority 
position of Londre and its lender would be conveyed to them.  The Colorado court 
acknowledged that there was recent Third Ciruit authority (applying New Jersey 
law) that  recognized such a concept, but that no Colorado court had ever 
accepted it.   
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Joodeph and its lender could not succeed to the rights established by Londres 
subrogated position.  They (and their title insurer) must deal with Hicks as a 
first lienholder. 
 
Comment 1: This opinion clearly rejects the view of the Restatement of Mortgages, 
which would allow subrogation quite broadly, even when the subrogated party has 
knowledge of the prior claim at the time it pays off a higher priority lien. A 
number of cases have followed the Restatement down this path, but definitely not 
all, and clearly not Colorado. 
 
The Restatement, to the editor's memory, does not mention "derivative" claims, 
but presumably it would permit them, since it recognized priority simply on the 
basis of paying off the prior senior debt, whether or not there is knowledge of 
the intervening claim.  If that is a rule, why shouldn't successors have the same 
position?  Any other rule would deprive the transferor subrogated party of the 
benefits of its subrogation.  It must deal with the intervening lien upon resale.   
 
Comment 2: The case is also careful to outline its view of the subrogation 
process.  The party enjoying subrogation does not get its own lien, but rather 
stands in the shows of the prior lien that it paid off.  The case apparently 
intends that this applies to contractual provisions of the prior lien.  The 
editor, in fact, had held the same view, but Nelson and Whitman take a very 
different view in their treatise and casebook, stating that the party enjoying 
subrogation gets its own loan agreement with the priority of the prior loan that 
it paid.   
 
Items reported here and in the ABA publications are for general information 
purposes only and should not be relied upon in the course of representation or in 
the forming of decisions in legal matters.  The same is true of all commentary 
provided by contributors to the DIRT list.  Accuracy of data and opinions 
expressed are the sole responsibility of the DIRT editor or individual 
contributors and are in no sense the publication of the ABA. 
 
Parties posting messages to DIRT are posting to a source that is readily 
accessible by members of the general public, and should take that fact into 
account in evaluating confidentiality issues. 
 
ABOUT DIRT: 
 
DIRT is an internet discussion group for serious real estate professionals. 
Message volume varies, but commonly runs 5 to 15 messages per work day. 
 
DIRT Developments are posted periodically, as supply dictates. 
 
To subscribe, send the message 
 
subscribe Dirt [your name] 
 
to 
 
listserv@listserv.umkc.edu 
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To cancel your subscription, send the message signoff DIRT to the address: 
 
listserv@listserv.umkc.edu 
 
for information on other commands, send the message Help to the listserv address. 
 
DIRT has an alternate, more extensive coverage that includes not only commercial 
and general real estate matters but also focuses specifically upon residential 
real estate matters.  Because real estate brokers generally find this service 
more valuable, it is named "BrokerDIRT."  But residential specialist attorneys, 
title insurers, lenders and others interested in the residential market will want 
to subscribe to this alternative list.  If you subscribe to BrokerDIRT, it is not 
necessary also to subscribe to DIRT, as BrokerDIRT carries all DIRT traffic in 
addition to the residential discussions. 
 
To subscribe to BrokerDIRT, send the message 
 
subscribe BrokerDIRT [your name] 
 
to 
 
listserv@listserv.umkc.edu 
 
To cancel your subscription to BrokerDIRT, send the message signoff BrokerDIRT to 
the address: 
 
listserv@listserv.umkc.edu 
 
DIRT is a service of the American Bar Association Section on Real Property, 
Probate & Trust Law and the University of Missouri, Kansas City, School of Law.  
Daily Developments are copyrighted by Patrick A. Randolph, Jr., Professor of Law, 
UMKC School of Law, but Professor Randolph grants permission for copying or 
distribution of Daily Developments for educational purposes, including 
professional continuing education, provided that no charge is imposed for such 
distribution and that appropriate credit is given to Professor Randolph, any 
substitute reporters, DIRT, and its sponsors. 
 
All DIRT Developments, and scores of other cases, arranged topically, are 
reported in hardcopy form in the ABA Quarterly Report.  This is a limited 
subscription service, available to ABA Section Members, ACMA members and members 
of the NAR.   Qualified subscribers may Subscribe to this Report ($30 for Two 
Years) by Sending a Check to Ms. Bunny Lee, ABA Section on Real Property, Trust & 
Estate Law, 321 N. Clark Street, Chicago, Il 60610. Contact Bunny Lee  at (312) 
988-5651, Leeb@staff.abanet.org   ABA members also can access prior and current 
editions of this report on the ABA RPTE section website. 
 
DIRT has a WebPage at: 
http://dirt.umkc.edu/ 
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